NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via GoToMeetings on Thursday 4th June 2020.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis. 
01/20
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr R P and Cllr M Platt.
02/20
 ELECTION OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 2)
Cllr S Rees proposed Cllr Chris Walters be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Walters stated that Mrs Linda Walters will be his Mayoress for the year.

03/20
 DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)

Cllr Walters read out and then duly signed two copies of his Acceptance of Office as Mayor.  This was witnessed by the Clerk and the full Council.   

04/20  ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 4)

Cllr Rogers proposed Cllr S Rees be Deputy Mayor and Cllr Rigby seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.

05/20 
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 5)

Cllr Walters declared an interest in item 12/20 Mayor’s Allowance and accordingly did not comment on this item.
06/20
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 6)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 5th and 19th May 2020 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Meredydd, seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by full Council.

07/20
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
Local Places of Nature.  The Clerk read out a reply from the County Council regarding permission to plant on their land at the Bustop and Scouts/Guides  
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Building on the Town Moor.  If the Town Council wish to proceed they will 

need to discuss their proposals with the current tenants, get the tenants to surrender a part of their lease and complete a Community Asset Transfer of the land for the planting with the County Council.  County Cllr Vic Dennis offered to look into this on behalf of the Town Council and liaise with Pembrokeshire County Council.  The Clerk is to send a copy of the response email from the County Council to County Cllr Dennis and Cllr Rees.  
b)
Town Hall rent.  The Clerk informed Council that the 3 month suspension of the rent on the Town Hall is up this month and asked Council whether or not they wished to extend the suspension.  Following a proposal from Cllr Rogers which was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council will suspend the rent for July and will re-assess this on a monthly basis.  The Clerk will let the tenant know.
c)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk reported on an email from Smith of Derby which stated that the PAR requires an update which was going to be carried out at the next service prior to Covid19.  As soon as it is practical, Smith of Derby will carry out this upgrade.  In the meantime, Council can stop and restart the clock manually, but given the awkwardness of the Clock Tower and the fact that the Town Hall is closed, 





IT WAS RESOLVED to wait until Smith of Derby could attend.

08/20
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 8)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:  
a)
Covid19.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the County Council’s Cabinet is meeting this week in respect of the Planning Committee and that it is hoped that most of the full Council meetings will be held by the middle of July.  
b)
Narberth Community Support Network.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this Network has been underutilised due mainly to the support given to Narberth’s residents from family, friends, neighbours and local businesses.  

c)
Fly-tipping.  County Cllr Dennis highlighted the problem of fly-tipping in Market Square and the subsequent removal of the waste bins as they were being filled 
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with household waste.  Members stated the need for these bins especially with the 
Chip Shop reopening and suggested if a bin with a lid was installed, there would be less likelihood of household waste as the gap would be too small for bin-bags.  Although investigations are being made to identify the people who are fly-tipping here, unfortunately to date no-one has been identified.  County Cllr Dennis stated that a press release will be in this week’s paper to highlight the problem.  It is envisaged that the bins will be re-installed in the future.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the County Council to express the Town Council’s dismay at the bins being removed and to request that they are reinstated as soon as lockdown is over.

d)
Recycling Centres.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the Recycling Centres have been reopened on an appointment basis.

e)
Queen’s Court.  County Cllr Dennis stated that investigations are ongoing with the Public Protection Team, the tenants and the owner regarding the rubbish being left at Queen’s Court.  County Cllr Dennis asked Councillors to keep reporting any rubbish left in this area either to the County Council or to himself.  

f)
Persimmon Housing Development.  Cllr Rogers raised her concerns in relation to the two gaps that have been created in the hedge at this development and was informed that Welsh Water is re-routing the water main.  County Cllr Dennis and the County Council are aware of this.  
g)
Volunteer week.  County Cllr Dennis stated that a lot of people have done a tremendous lot of volunteering over the lockdown period and voiced his personal thanks to everyone stating that they had done a great job and that he is very proud of the town.  Cllr Walters informed the Council that he had sent thank you letters to the two Pharmacies and to the Health Centre for their on-going commitment to local residents.
h)

Redstone Court.  Cllr Lloyd asked County Cllr Dennis about the steps at Redstone Court which have still not been made safe and agreed to send County Cllr Dennis a photograph of this in order that he can pursue the issue with the County Council. 

   i)
    Carding Mill Lane.  Cllr Walters raised the issue of tractors gaining access to Carding Mill Lane.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this issue was raised by Cllr Norcross and that he is awaiting a reply regarding the dispute between the landowners and the County Council regarding the right of access.  The Town Council stated that there has never been vehicle access to Carding Mill Lane.  Cllr Meredydd stated that vehicles have been removing the bollard to gain 
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access and have not been replacing it, making the area very dangerous as someone could potentially step in the hole and damage or break their ankle.  County Cllr Dennis was also notified that there is a broken picnic bench and table in Carding Mill Lane which needs repairing/replacing by the County Council. 
09/20
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 9)

a)
Castle.  The Clerk stated that a vehicle continually parks outside the main gate of the Castle thus preventing the Contractor’s vehicle gaining entry to maintain the site.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will purchase an Emergency Exit Do Not Park in front of these Gates sign.  Proposed by Cllr  Norcross, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

Cllr Norcross informed Council that work has started on repairing the damaged fences at the Castle and it is hoped that the grounds will not have to be closed whilst this is going on.
b)
Gas meter.  The Clerk stated that the door from the Gas meter at the Town Hall has broken off and that Cllr Walters has ordered a new door from the Builders Merchants.  Cllr Walters kindly agreed to fit this door once it has been received.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.  An invoice for the cost of the door will be sent to the Council.  Cllr Norcross asked for an extra key to the cabinet so that he can re-lock the door if it is left open in the future before it breaks again.  

c)
Rates for St Andrews and Library.  The Clerk had received a receipt from the County Council for the two payments.

d)
Library Roof.  The Clerk informed Council that she had contacted Dorian Phillips Ltd to see if they are back in work and able to furnish her with the Risk Assessment and Public Liability Cover in order that they can carry out the work on the Library roof.  Unfortunately the Clerk received a reply stating that they are not back yet.

e)
Pensions Regulator.  The Clerk had received an acknowledgement of re-declaration of compliance from the Pensions Regulator.
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Nest.  The Clerk had received a letter from Nest informing the Council that one of their employees has opted out of NEST.  

g)
Members Interests.  The Clerk stated that the Members Interests needed to be updated and stated that she would send out a form for Councillors to complete and return to her.

h)
Sustainable Transport Study Options.  The Clerk stated that she had emailed out the online survey which needs to be completed by the 15th June 2020.  Members agreed that they would like to complete the survey as a Council as well as individuals and arranged to hold a virtual meeting in order to carry this out on Tuesday 9th June 2020 at 7 p.m.  

i)
Council Committees.  The Clerk reminded Council that they review the Committees at the July meeting and stated that she would email out the list of current members for Councillors to consider which Committee they would like to be on for the forthcoming year.  

10/20
  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 10)

a)  
20/0115/PA  Marland, Stoneyford, Narberth – Proposed new double garage and                                                            workshop – Whilst no objection to the planning application, due to the size of the proposed garage, the Town Council would like a condition to be added to the planning permission if granted, to state that the garage is not to be used for residential purposes in the future.
11/20  BIODIVERSITY REPORT:   (Agenda item 11)
The Town Council received and approved the Biodiversity Report which will be put on the Town Council’s webpage.  Proposed by Cllr S Rees, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.
12/20  MAYOR’S  ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 12)
As agreed in the Precept and as recommended by the Remuneration Panel for Wales under Determination 47 and 52, the Mayor’s allowance was fixed at a total of £2,000.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council.  The Mayor decided to take this as a one off payment upfront so the Clerk will input this onto the HMRC basic PAYE tools portal.  
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13/20
ANNUAL ACCOUNTS:   (Agenda item 13)

The Town Council had received copies of the Council’s Annual Accounts for 

Year-end 31.3.20, together with a copy of the bank statements for the Current and Business Reserve account held at National Westminster Bank.   




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept these accounts as a true record of the Council’s financial dealings for the financial year-end 31.3.20.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by full Council.
14/20
INTERNAL AUDITOR’S REPORT:  (Agenda item 14)
Councillors had received a copy of the Internal Auditor’s Report prior to tonight’s meeting.  Following a proposal from Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council, 



IT WAS RESOLVED to accept this report.  
15/20
ANNUAL RETURN & GOVERNANCE STATEMENT:  (Agenda item 15)
The Clerk reported that the Notice of Electors Rights was put on the Town Council’s web page on the 2nd June 2020 and that any inspection of Accounts will take place from the 1st – 28th September 2020.  

Councillors had received a copy of the Annual Return Accounting Statement for year-end 31.3.20 and following a proposal from Cllr Rigby, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by full Council, 


IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the Annual Return.  

Council worked through and completed the Annual Governance Statement for year-end 31.3.20.

The Mayor duly signed and dated the Town Council’s Annual Return in front of the Council members.
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16/20
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 16)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest 
£       3.63 
16.1

Payments due:

a)
Chris Viggars – 2 x Church, 2 x Castle -



£   430.00

b)
Chris Viggars – 1st cut Common Land and Footpaths - 

£   615.00
c)
Cllr C Walters - 







£2,000.00

 

IT WAS RESOLVED, following a proposal by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by full Council to make these payments.  
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